Fratelli Maristi

Piazzale M. Champagnat, 2

C.P.  10.250

00144 Roma, Italia

Dear members of the Marist Family,

A word of welcome to Les Avellanes and to this meeting devoted to the ongoing formation of all who share the Marist charism: brothers and laity alike.  Thank you for putting aside time to be here these days to discuss one of the most exciting and hopeful developments in our Church Vatican Council II.

Those of us old enough to remember the years prior to that historic gathering will recall that our Church resembled something like a pyramid. Within this schema, priesthood ranked highest among all of life’s calls, occupied the top level on the pyramid. Religious life had the second tier, and the vast majority of the Church’s membership—the laity—found their place at the bottom. Quite honestly, many wondered if there was room for them at all within the structure of the Church as it then existed. Conventional wisdom also held that a vocation was something that belonged solely to the realms of priesthood and religious life. According to this line of reasoning, religious sisters, brothers and priests had vocations, no one else did. 

Thankfully, Vatican II changed all this by turning the pyramid on its head. Today we realize that by merit of our baptism we share in a universal call to holiness. While each member of the Church may have different responsibilities, everyone has a vocation. 

Since the Council we have also come to understand the notion of charism more fully. Pope Paul VI said it well when he defined charism as nothing more and nothing less than the presence of the Holy Spirit. Consequently, a charism is not something given to a particular person or religious congregation. Rather, a charism is given to the Church. The members of a particular religious congregation may have a special responsibility for a developing and promoting a charism but it belongs to us all. Yes, the Spirit that was so alive and active in Marcellin Champagnat longs to live and breathe in you and me today. 
Change, however, is not easy for many of us. It frightens us and we often resist it. Consequently, the process of formation is quite important. It helps us make the spiritual and psychological adjustments that must take place if true and lasting change is to have a chance to take root and grown. 

This gathering is about change and about acquiring a deeper understanding of the common charism that we share. It is also the first of a three phase program. Following this international gathering, there will be continental meetings or meetings by language groups. Finally, there will be a third phase either in individual countries or by Provinces. 

In 1903, in the face of new laws of secularization 900 Marist Brothers left their homeland of France and set out for many other countries. As they did so, they had little but their faith to sustain them. Looking back a century later we can appreciate the courage of these men. They were young and full of enthusiasm but also bold and daring. And collectively they changed the face of our Marist world and lay the foundation for our presence today in 77 countries. 
A century from now others will assess our time in history. What will they write about our response to new understandings about the important place and role of laymen and women in Church and its many religious institutes? Will they be able to write that we moved ahead with courage and boldness, that we stood by our convictions, that we transformed the religious landscape of our times, and ultimately made Jesus Christ known and loved by many? Let us pray that it is so. 

Once again, welcome and be at home. Know that those of us in Rome these days have you very much in mind, heart, and prayer.

Blessings and affection,
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Brother Seán D. Sammon, FMS

Superior General






